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arsenal grounds contractor maintains the Penland – Cooper Cemetery, but it 
is located in a wooded area away from well traveled roads, as shown below: 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
Even after extensive probing of the soil to a depth of about two inches, 
fragments of only one obvious grave marker were found, as shown in the 
photos inserted below.  From the traces of the remaining inscription on the 
fragments, it can be identified as the marker for a child named Isabella J. 


